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Annapolis 
Valley 
Regional 
Library
New CEO Introduction & 

2022-23 Update



Serving just over 103,000 
people in Annapolis County, 
Kings County, and the West 
Hants Regional Municipality.

ELEVEN BRANCH 
LIBRARIES

DOWNLOADABLE 
EBOOK AND 

AUDIOBOOKS

1 PROVINCE
1 CARD



• Launched April 2022

• Fast service

• Increased breadth and depth of collections

• More effective use of resources

• # of items checked out has increased 44% YTD over 2021-2022



Thank you!



KENTVILLE
COMMUNITY
SUPPERS 



Community
Suppers:
 a place for
everyone...
...where all are welcome, where
conversation and connection is
fostered, where children are
celebrated, seniors venerated and
adults validated. Fo
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Fostering community connections

So much more than
a food security
program...
A place for:
Meeting friends old and new
Eating healthy, locally sourced food
Sharing culture, ideas and  inspiration
Enjoying conversation and relaxing activity
Celebrating and collaborating 
Building connections
Growing community 



COMMUNITY SUPPERS 
IN NUMBERS (YEAR 1)

Weekly participants   
On average, but we've
served as many as 123

people in one night 

Total people served
Almost 80 people show up

every week - people from all
walks of life

No of volunteers engaged

From age 5 to 81 each with
their own unique

contribution: cooking,
cleaning, hosting,  desserts,

art table, music, etc. 

No. of cultures represented
Canada, Iran, Mexico, Indonesia,
Somalia, Brazil, Germany, China, Hong
Kong, Uzbekistan, Vietnam, Syria, India,
Ukraine, Nepal, Korea, USA, Greece,
Mi'kma'ki, Acadia, Austria

No. of weeks operating
We serve every week - 
 starting April 2022 with a
short holiday  & reno break
in Dec. 

72

3389

21

48

383653
Total  meals prepared
Each week we prepare
about 90 meals - surplus
feeds VCLA learners  



Meet (some of) the makers, givers & doers... 



Everyone has something to contribute...



Culinary
cultures
represente
dCanadian, Brazilian, Chinese, French,
German, Greek, Indian, Italian,
Korean, Mexican, Persian, Ukrainian,
Uzbekistani, Vietnamese 

Sharing food and food traditions...



Everyone is welcome, please join us at 
Kentville Community Suppers  
(every Tuesday from 5 pm at 118 Oakdene Ave - site of the Valley Community Learning Association) 
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Town of Kentville 
Staff Report to Council Advisory Committee 
Planning & Development 
March 2023 
 
 
Programs and Operations 

 

• Budget planning is ongoing and operational numbers for intended 23/24 
programs have been submitted to finance.  Planning has some exciting things 
on the horizon under both the development and tourism umbrellas and staff are 

looking forward to a busy event and construction season.   
 

• Development Permits: 9 Development Permits were issued in the month of 

March, with a total building valuation of $3,018,660. Activity & Development 

Permit Report is attached.   

 

• Subdivision Applications: 1 new file has been submitted for approval this 

month.    

 

• The Canada Cup rider recruitment web campaign has been launched across 
Atlantic Canada and aims to increase rider participation in the upcoming 
National Canadian Championship event this summer.  A reminder that the event 

is not just for professional level riders, so local bike enthusiasts of all skill levels 
are encouraged to check it out and get the kids involved too.     

 
• Tourism marketing content is still being created with some print guides starting 

to roll out now.    

 
• The Planning Department supported the first year Acadia Community 

Development Students in their “First Year Experience” project work.  Students 
were in Kentville March 10th conducting interviews with various business/non-

profit related contacts as well as participating in other activities to collect data 
related to programs and services that may assist young entrepreneurs.  Info 
from the project will be shared with staff once ready.     

 
• The Planning Department continues to field a high volume of inquiries from 

parties interested in relocating or opening new businesses in Town.  The 
Department is currently assisting multiple groups with inquiries about available 
space, permit requirements, and other start up related items.  Anyone with 
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commercial space to fill is encouraged to contact the CEDC and put their info on 
a list that is passed along to space seekers through the planning office.      

 
• Hiring for summer VIC staff will be taking place over the next few weeks.  The 

job ads were posted earlier this week.  This summer we will look to hire an 
assistant manager (manager in training) in addition to our part time counsellor 
position to prepare for succession.   

 

 

Tourism & Special events  

 

• The Events Committee met for seasonal planning and are excited to roll out 
some expansions to existing events.  Some modifications are also being made 

to create more efficiencies around event management as well.   
 
• The Multicultural Festival is back! KBC is supporting a new Kentville Multicultural 

Festival Committee and that group is getting started with planning for this 
summer.  The committee will be focusing on fundraising and generating 

sponsorships as they plan this year’s highly anticipated return of the downtown 
celebration.  

 

• We continue to stay in touch with Apple Blossom Festival (ABF) Board members 
as they roll out their plans for this upcoming festival.  The agreement has been 

approved by both organizations and is ready for signature. 2023 forms are now 
available through ABF so folks looking to become vendors or enter floats into 
the parade can now apply.  Next step in planning is the emergency 

services/logistics meeting and we hope that have that done early this month.    
 

• The Town of Kentville will again be facilitating a Black Owned Business Pop Up 
event on Apple Blossom Saturday in Centre Square. The event was a great 
success in 2022 and the CEDC met with Tia Upshaw from Black Women in 

Excellence last week to discuss a possible expansion to the event for 2023.  
More details to come. 

 
 

Projects  
 

• Site Plan Approval Amendments: Staff have drafted amendments to the Site Plan 

Approval section of our Planning Documents. These amendments are compiled in 

a report for Council to review later this meeting. 

 

• McDougall Heights Rezoning: Staff have compiled further information as 

requested by Council at the March CAC. The supplemental report is available later 

in this meeting. 
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• Municipal Flood Line Mapping Project: The Final report and associated maps have 

been submitted. Dillon Consulting Limited will be presenting the findings to the 

project stakeholders soon and staff will have an opportunity to ask further 

clarifying questions about the results of the study.  

Beautification  

 

• Beautification plans for spring are in place and ready for installation over the 

next couple of weeks.  Centre Square Activation will begin as soon as possible 

based on staff availability and weather. 

 

Meetings/Training 

• Weekly Staff Meetings 

• MDOANS Conference Planning  

• Meeting with multiple property owners and business liaisons regarding development 

opportunities in the Town 

• Apple Blossom Directors Meetings (ongoing March-May) 

• NKEC Grad/Prom meeting 

• Communications plan review 

• Anti-racism training ½ day workshop  

• Kentville Business Community Board of Directors (monthly) 

• Valley REN Business Response Team (monthly) 

• Annapolis Valley Chamber of Commerce Business Awards 

• Canada Cup Committee monthly planning meeting 

• Digital Marketing follow up meeting 

• Kentville Business Community Board of Directors 

• STORM (strategic operations related to media) 

• Façade Program brainstorming session and research review 

Public Engagement 
 

• Frequent phone calls and email correspondence 

• Appointments are encouraged with staff for those looking for support with 

Development Permit Applications and Subdivision Applications 

• E-newsletter subscriptions increased by 60 this month! (That’s incredible)  

• Acadia university experience / data collection related to entrepreneurship, 

accessibility, and the Kentville business support networks/systems. 

• Coached 4 individual Acadia Students in business model creation and presentation 

delivery to assist participants in the Launchbox Pitch Competition.   
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Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

Lindsay Young 

Community & Economic Development Coordinator 

 

Kirsten Duncan 

Planning Technician/Acting Development Officer 

 



Activity Report
Planning & Development

PERMITS Month Total Year Total Month Total Year Total
Number of Permits 9 17 8 22
Total Building Value 3,018,660.00$    3,731,674.00$             575,000.00$                10,685,930.00$     
Permit Revenue 5,555.32$            7,221.31$                    618.11$                        7,485.83$               

March 2022March 2023

March 2023

PERMITS ISSUEDPERMITS ISSUED



Permit Report
Planning & Development

March 2023

Permit #: 4120 Permit Date: 2023-03-01
Value of Construction: $25,000.00 Fee: $60.00

Permit #: 4121 Permit Date: 2023-03-01
Value of Construction: $65,000.00 Fee: $15.00

Permit #: 4123 Permit Date: 2023-03-01
Value of Construction: $500,000.00 Fee: $307.29

Permit #: 4127 Permit Date: 2023-03-01
Value of Construction: $0.00 Fee: $30.00

Permit #: 4122 Permit Date: 2023-03-02
Value of Construction: $100,000.00 Fee: $48.03

Permit #: 4080 Permit Date: 2023-03-16
Value of Construction: $2,250,000.00 Fee: $4,970.00

Permit #: 4128 Permit Date: 2023-03-16
Value of Construction: $0.00 Fee: $0.00

Permit #: 4126 Permit Date: 2023-03-20
Value of Construction: $53,660.00 Fee: $50.00

Renovations - *Amended* Renovating the bulk of the interior of a commercial property post-
fire damage.

New Residential Construction - Constructing a Single Family Dwelling, residential space is 
1,974.15 sq ft and garage space is 933.8 sq ft.

Signage - Installing 4 wall signs, totalling 322.23 sq ft of sign area

Signage - Installing a 25' ground sign, copy area of the sign is 68.98 sq ft.

Demolition - Demoliting an accessory building in a rear yard.

New Accessory Construction - Constructing a fire escape on the rear of an apartment building.

Signage - Permit to allow for Public Event Signage. Sign will be placed two weeks prior to the 
event, and must be removed within 4 days of the event ending. 

Solar Panels - Installing 37 Solar Panels on the roof of a dwelling.



Permit #: 4129 Permit Date: 2023-03-20
Value of Construction: $25,000.00 Fee: $75.00
Renovations - Renovating a recreation facility to incorporate the existing canteen with the 
squash courts.



 
 

TO:  Council Advisory Committee 

FROM: Kirsten Duncan, Acting Development Officer and 
Planning Technician 

DATE: April 2023 

SUBJECT: Supplemental information for the Application for Land Use Bylaw Zoning 
Map Amendment (Rezoning) of PID 55247761 

 
 

 
BACKGROUND 

Staff brought a report forward to March CAC outlining an application received from Brighter 
Community Planning & Consulting on behalf of the property owner Mitch Brison of Brison 
Developments Limited to rezone a vacant parcel of land identified as PID 55247761.  

After review of the report and presentation by CAO Dan Troke, Council had a number of 
outstanding questions and concerns surrounding the proposed development. The intention of 
this report is to provide further information to Council around those questions and concerns.   

As an addition to the staff reports that have been brought to Council to date, the Town has 
engaged C + D Community Design to review the compiled information and provide a professional 
opinion on the proposed development from the standpoint of a Licensed Professional Planner. 
The analysis can be found in Appendix B of this report.  

DISCUSSION    

Questions have been posed about whether the Town’s Municipal Planning Strategy has policies 
enabling the consideration of rezonings. Staff would like to take this opportunity to outline 
specific sections and policies within the planning documents that were not addressed in the 
March CAC report:  

15.6 Municipal Planning Strategy Amendment Not Required 
The Generalized Future Land Use Map designates the overall general land uses that are permitted 
in various areas throughout Town. Residential rezoning’s, for example, will only be considered by 
Council if the property in question is within the area designated residential on the GFLUM.  In 
order for Council to approve a rezoning that does not fall within the appropriate designation, the 
property owner would have to propose a concurrent amendment to both the MPS and LUB. 

However, where a property borders on two or more land use designations, Council may consider 
a rezoning of the property as if it were wholly contained within one or the other designations.  
This will not require an amendment to the MPS. 



Policy IM-4 It shall be the intention of Council to consider applications to amend the Land Use By-law 
Zoning Map and rezone lands abutting a given designation on the Future Land Use Map 
to a zone supported by that designation, without requiring a Municipal Planning Strategy 
amendment, provided such an application is consistent with other polices in this Strategy. 

15.9.2   Rezoning’s 
A rezoning or map amendment involves the rezoning of a particular property to another zone; 
usually in order to allow the property to develop to a more intensive use. This type of amendment  
may  substantially  alter  the  type  of  development  and  uses  which  may  be permitted on that 
site.  Because this type of amendment may involve a specific property and include a detailed 
development proposal, there is an opportunity for Council to assess the land use impacts of the 
proposed development as part of the rezoning application. Council will, therefore, undertake a 
detailed evaluation of the proposed development prior to making a decision concerning a 
rezoning application.   This detailed assessment will require that the applicant submit a conceptual 
development plan and details with respect to servicing, stormwater drainage, traffic 
management, landscaping, and other design elements.  To ensure that all potential land use 
impacts are considered, Council will adopt evaluative criteria that is specifically designed to assess 
rezoning applications.  

15.9.2.1  Rezoning Application Requirements 
Council requires that a request to rezone a property must be submitted in writing to the Town’s 
Planning & Development Services Department. The application must include a written description 
of any related development proposal along with detailed plans with respect to servicing,  
stormwater drainage, traffic management, landscaping, and other design elements. All 
amendment applications must also include payment of and advertising deposit to cover the costs 
of any required public participation notification including newspaper ads and mail outs. By 
requiring a detailed development proposal, Council, Staff, the Planning Advisory Committee and 
the public will be able to examine the application more precisely.  Where such a proposal involves 
dimensional or aesthetic issues, it shall also include a professionally prepared graphic 
representation.  Council is aware that there is no legal agreement binding the developer to a 
proposal submitted as part of rezoning application, but this exercise will help Council evaluate 
potential land use impacts related to the rezoning request. 

Policy IM-7 It shall be the intention of Council to require the submission of a detailed proposal as part 
of any rezoning application or amendment application that affects a specific property or 
properties.  Where  such  a  proposal  involves  dimensional  or  aesthetic  issues,  it shall  
include  both  a  written  and  a  professionally  prepared  site  plan  and  graphic 
representations that are drawn to scale. Such graphic proposal must clearly indicate the 
following; 

a) the location, area, and dimensions of the subject property; 
b) the proposed location, dimensions, height, and proposed use of all buildings; 
c) the means by which the site is to be serviced by sanitary and storm sewers, water, 

electrical service and other utilities; 
d) the location of any parking stalls, driveways, walkways, lighting, fencing, refuse 

containers, and snow storage; 



e) landscaping elements including existing and proposed shrubs and trees; and  
f) architectural features where such features are regulated by the planning document. 

Further questions have been asked about commitments from the Developer when the original 
lots were sold. The Town is not at liberty to uphold any commitments made by the developer to 
individual property owners. Additionally, any covenants put in place by the Developer are not 
enforced by the Town. Covenants are a binding agreement that runs with the property, 
regardless of ownership, and if not followed can result in complaints and legal action against the 
owner of the property. Covenants are to be enforced by the Developer.  

Staff understand the concerns of residents as it pertains to the addition of multi-unit buildings 
within the subdivision, however as the demand for housing changes, it is important that the Town 
remains responsive to the needs of our community. With the Provincial Government’s goal to 
grow the population of our province to 2 million by 2060, the most cost-effective way that we 
can help our community with this goal is by enabling high density development.  

Development Process 

The process of development from conceptual plan to a developed subdivision has many moving 
parts, can take multiple years, involves various departments and can be complex. Staff have 
created the following general timeline of events to provide some clarity on the overall process 
and when specific technical elements are required to be submitted for review.  

Tentative subdivision plan submitted: 
- review of the proposal in a more detailed form,  
- 5% parkland requirement is negotiated,  
- approved road layout,  
- exact pipe dimension and elevations agreed upon,  
- detailed stormwater management plans approved,  
- lot areas, dimensions are reviewed for compliance with the LUB zone requirements, 

etc.  

Which, when successful, ends with an approved tentative subdivision plan which is valid for 
a length of two years. Then, the placement of infrastructure and construction of the road 
begins: 

- developer works with a site inspector to ensure the project is adhering to the plan 
approved by the Town, and 

- ensure at this time that any as-built record information is captured to convey to the 
Town for asset management purposes  

Once construction of the road is complete, the Town and Developer enter into a Subdivision 
Agreement process. As a result of this process, the Town will receive:  

- any as-built record drawings for the new roads, 
- the deeds for the roads and parkland, and  



- a final plan of subdivision for the roads, parkland and individual lots to be created 

The Developer will then request for individual lots to be subdivided with a Final Plan of 
Subdivision. Once lots are approved and registered with the Land Registry Office 
Development Permits can be applied for to begin the construction of individual dwellings.  

Site Development    

To provide a clearer understanding of the site as it relates to the existing subdivision, staff have 
compiled an additional map to help clarify which can be found at the end of this report.  

There will be entrances to this development from the following existing roads: 

- from MacDonald Park Road, through Carleton Drive; 
- from Mount Vincent Drive; 
- from Acadia Drive;  
- from Acadia Drive, through a new unnamed street identified as Street A on the conceptual 

plan; and, 
- eventually from the proposed Donald E Hiltz Connector Road, once it is constructed.  

Staff have worked with the applicant to encourage the use of Single Unit Dwelling (R1) Zone 
properties adjacent to existing Single Unit Dwelling (R1) Zone properties to ensure compatibility 
with the existing neighbourhood. The applicant and developer have been receptive to these 
requests and have worked with the Planning Department to get to a point where we believe 
there are ample R1 zoned lots in this proposal. Staff would also like to acknowledge that Single 
Unit Dwellings are a permitted use within the One and Two Unit Dwelling (R2) Zone.  

Steep Slopes 

There was concern expressed around the proposed development and the Steep Slopes (25%+) 
identified on the Environmental Constraints Overlay Map (Map #3) of the Municipal Planning 
Strategy. To provide a clearer understanding of how these identified slopes relate to the 
proposed development, staff have compiled an additional map with the conceptual plan 
georeferenced to PID 55247761 with the 25% slope overlay zones layer. It can be found at the 
end of this report. 

Sidewalks  & Connectivity 

As a result of an amendment supported by Town Council in 2008, the Kentville Subdivision Bylaw 
only requires the construction of sidewalks on new arterial roads. However, the Traffic Impact 
Study (TIS) provided by GAALCO Traffic Engineering does recommend the construction of a 
sidewalk from this phase of the Acadia Drive road to the proposed Donald E Hiltz Connector Road 
at the cost of the Developer.  

Furthermore, it is worthwhile for Council to note that the Active Transportation Plan, prepared 
by Upland Planning in 2019 recommend an amendment to our Subdivision Bylaw to add a 



requirement for sidewalks on new collector roads, which Acadia Drive has been designated as 
since it’s inception.  

Staff would also like to note that the Town’s priority for parkland dedication throughout the past 
several years has been to ensure connectivity between roads in subdivisions in the absence of 
sidewalks on local roads.  

Stormwater Management  

Questions relating to stormwater management were also brought up during the March CAC 
meeting. For further clarity, NS Environment (NSE) requires all new developments to limit the 
impact on the downstream infrastructure with a net zero increase in the amount of stormwater 
run-off. This can be accomplished using several methods such as above/below ground parking 
lot stormwater storage, site specific storage ponds, flow control roof drains, etc.   

During construction, it is the responsibility of the developer to predict the direction of water flow 
and associated volumes, and to ensure that minimum grading standards are employed in lot 
drainage design. Responsibility to construct the required grades on each lot rests with the lot 
builder. Furthermore, lot builders need to ensure that water is directed toward the street or the 
rear lot line and that no building line grade shall be lower than the street grades designed.  

As always, if residents are unclear who to contact regarding stormwater issues, they are 
encouraged to reach out to the Town to get clarification. Essentially: 

- if there is an issue between two private properties, it becomes a civil matter between 
those two parties; 

- if there is an issue between the public right of way or town properties and a private 
property, then the property owner is encouraged to reach out to the Town to let us know 
of the issue so Staff can work towards a resolution.  

Development Agreements  

Policy GD-5 of the Municipal Planning Strategy outlines the specific circumstances where Staff 
can consider Development Agreements: 

Policy GD-5 It shall be the intention of Council that the following uses be permitted only by 
Development Agreement in accordance with the Municipal Government Act and Policies 
IM-10 and IM-11: 

a) Mini Home Parks/Land Leased Communities in the Large Lot Residential (R5) Zone;  
b) The change in use of a non-conforming use of land or a non-conforming use in a 

structure, to another non-conforming use; and 
c) The expansion, enlargement or alteration of a non-conforming structure.  

At this moment in time there is no supporting language to consider Multi-Unit Dwellings by 
Development Agreement.  

  



AVRCE   

Staff have engaged the Director of Operations for AVRCE and have received a comment regarding 
the proposed development. The Director of Operations has stated that “Projected student 
enrollment data through 2027 indicates near capacity enrollment for KCA, with available capacity 
at NKEC. However, AVRCE is confident that they can respond to potential enrollment increases 
associated with the subject application for rezoning and potential future development. This 
includes school capacity as well as student transportation. At this time AVRCE has no other 
concerns or comments related to this rezoning application.” 

Should Council wish to be proactive with the future planning for schools within the area, Staff 
recommend considering zoning an area of land as “institutional” for additional educational 
facilities when the Town eventually enters into a Secondary Planning Strategy process.  

ATTACHMENTS 

Map 1   Location Map 
Map 2   Slope Map 
Appendix A  Letter from AVRCE 
Appendix B C + D Community Design Review of Rezoning Application for PID 

55247761 
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Director of 
Operaঞons 

ƈƉƈ Orchard Street 
PO Box ƊƋƇ 

Berwick, NS  BƇP ƈEƇ 
www.avrce.ca 

Toll Free: ƈ.ҚƇƇ.ҚƌƇ.ƊҚҚƍ 
Phone: ƎƇƉ.ƌƊҚ.ƋҙƊƎ 
Fax: ƎƇƉ.ƌƊҚ.ƋƍƋƈ 
email: paul.lincoln@avrce.ca 

 
 
Ϩ April ϤϢϤϥ   BY E-MAIL 
 
 
 
Kirsten Duncan 
Planning Technician 
Town of Kentville 
ϥϧϦ Main Street, Kentville, NS 
BϦN ϣKϨ 
 
Dear Kirsten: 
 
Request for Comment on Rezoning ApplicaƟon for Acadia Drive Development (Brison Developments). 
 
In reference to your e-mail of ϥ April ϤϢϤϥ, the Annapolis Valley Regional Centre for EducaƟon (AVRCE) has 
reviewed the rezoning applicaƟon for the proposed development south of Acadia Drive and MacDonald Park 
Road in Kentville NS, ref Project No. ϤϤ-ϣϧϣ, Drawing C-Ϣϣ, dated ϤϤ Februrary ϤϢϤϥ for Brison Developments. 
 
The proposed development of single family, semi-detached and mulƟ-unit residenƟal dwellings at this locaƟon 
may impact the enrollment at schools within the respecƟve catchment(s). They include Kings County Academy 
(KCA) and Northeast Kings EducaƟon Centre (NKEC). Projected student enrollment data through ϤϢϤϩ indicates 
near capacity enrollment for KCA, with available capacity at NKEC. However, AVRCE is confident that we can 
respond to potenƟal enrollment increases associated with the subject applicaƟon for rezoning and potenƟal 
future development. This includes school capacity as well as student transportaƟon. 
 
At this Ɵme AVRCE has no other concerns or comments related to this rezoning applicaƟon. Thank you for 
bringing this maƩer to the aƩenƟon of AVRCE.   
 
Regards, 
 
 
 
Paul Lincoln, P.Eng. 
Director of OperaƟons 
 
cc: Dave Jones - Regional ExecuƟve Director, AVRCE 
 
 
 

kduncan
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April 7, 2023 

 

 Re: Subdivision Application for PID 55247761 Kentville 

 

  

 

As you know,  asked me to review the documents related to a 
concurrent subdivision and rezoning application in the Town of Kentville and 
provide my opinion on how these relate to their Planning Documents. I checked all 
the records provided, put together some questions and thoughts and then met 
with you to discuss further. Based on our conversation, the following approach is 
best for the Town of Kentville.  

Immediate Response: 

Consider requesting the following from the Developer grounded in the Town’s 
existing policies for subdivision and rezoning applications: 

• Request further information be included within the Stormwater 
Management Plan to address concerns raised by residents.  

• Request that traffic calming and the efficient, safe movement of 
pedestrians and cyclists be incorporated into the traffic study.  

• Request that parks and other community assets be safe and central. 

Intermediate Response: 

My recommendation would be that Council approve the rezoning and subdivision 
applications. The Municipal Planning Strategy supports diverse residential 
developments, and the R5 zoning indicates the intent to permit residential 
development in this area.  

Long-Term Response: 

Council should consider improving their plans, approach, and requirements for 
future residential applications.  Many options and planning tools should be 
considered and could be adapted to satisfy the concerns raised by residents and 
Council.  

  

 

All my best,  
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Robertson, MPS BCD 

HONOURS  

MCIP, LPP 

Phone:  

(902)742-5300 
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April 7, 2023 

 

 Re: Subdivision Application for PID 55247761 Kentville 

I’ve outlined each of these responses further in the attached report.  

I will set up a Teams meeting for early next week to discuss this; you may invite the 
staff from the Town of Kentville for our discussion.  

Thank you for clarifying C + D Community Designs' role in this application. We will 
be happy to enter contract discussions with the Town of Kentville to lead this 
project while continuing to work with you and your company.  

 

 

All my best,  

 

 

 

Caroline  
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McDougall Heights Rezoning 

SUBDIVISION APPLICATION PID 55247761 
The Town of Kentville has received an application to Re-Zone PID 55247761 from Brighter Community 

Planning & Consulting on behalf of Brison Developments. The application seeks zoning changes for a 

mixed-density development near Acadia Drive.  

IMMEDIATE RESPONSE  
I have reviewed the request sent by the Town to the Developer for more information. How it has been 
worded makes it challenging to interpret the policies slightly differently and request additional 
elements. This may limit other options for requests. I also reviewed the developer's response and their 
persistence that the site plan is only for example purposes.  However, this project's subdivision 
application portion requires that they provide tangible strategies for specific elements, such as the 
stormwater infrastructure, parkland and safe pedestrian and cyclist flow. The application should 
incorporate these elements as the Town may need to accept ownership and right-a-ways. 
 
Although the Town of Kentville Subdivision By-Law appears to be copied directly from the Municipal 
Government Act, it does give staff much control when considering applications. The by-law allows the 
Development Officer to request concept plans, lot access, shapes of lots, and requirements for the 
design and construction of streets, private roads, wastewater facilities, stormwater systems, water 
systems and other services. Trees, highways, bus bays, sidewalks, pathways, layout, and construction 
plant, should be outlined. Also included are requirements for transferring useable land or equal value 
for parks, playgrounds and similar public purposes, identification of transportation reserves and 
requirements for lots to be designed not to impede a transportation reserve. Lastly, the final subdivision 
application should include installing water systems, wastewater facilities, stormwater systems and other 
services in the land area being subdivided to the standards prescribed by the Municipality.  
 
This development should benefit Council from a tax perspective vs. infrastructure maintenance. When 

considering proposed community elements, Council may be interested in having staff analyze the 

potential tax revenue compared to initial costs and ongoing future maintenance considerations. The 

subdivision by-law through section (8) gives Council the option to recover any cost to the municipality if 

the applicant implements services exceeding the anticipated requirements of the applicant subdivision 

and the municipality chooses to reimburse the application for the excess capacity through the same 

manner as an infrastructure charge.  

The Municipal Planning Strategy stresses the importance of efficient and economic extension of utilities, 

safe movement of pedestrians and cyclists, and safe and central community parks and amenities, all of 

which should be addressed in the Subdivision Application Phase. The Subdivision By-Law allows staff to 

request the above items and only approve the application once they meet the standards prescribed by 

the Town. The By-Law also enables the Town Engineer to approve the Storm Water Management Plan 

based on criteria specified by the Municipality. This means that staff must be satisfied with the plan, and 

the feedback from the public during the rezoning phase of the application may be used as reasoning to 

require alternative management elements.  

One of the concerns expressed by residents was how long construction would take place, the impact of 

construction vehicles on the road, and safety concerns for children in the area. If the Town has access to 

a By-Law relating to when and how construction may occur, this will provide an option for Council to 

regulate and reduce the impact on existing properties’ quality of life. 
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The most critical piece to convey is that the Town’s Municipal Planning Strategy supports diverse 
residential developments, and the R5 zoning indicates the intent to permit residential development in 
this area. For this reason, Council should approve the current application using all available tools to 
address residents' concerns.  Afterwards, it should be considered how to improve their plans, approach, 
and requirements for future applications.   
 

5.9 Residential Area Design  

Policy RS-23  

Council shall intend to encourage and promote the provision of affordable housing units, 

following the Land Use By-law, within residential areas of the Town by:  

a)  Provide for the efficient use of land;  

b)  Provide for the efficient and economic extension of existing water, storm sewer and 

sanitary sewer systems and other utilities;  

c)  Provides for the efficient and safe movement of pedestrians and cyclists; and  

d)  Provides for parks and other community uses in safe and central locations.  

 

STORM WATER MANAGEMENT  
 
The Town may request a stormwater management plan for a rezoning or subdivision application. The 
developer has offered a net zero stormwater management system.  
 

Policy RSS-23 Provides for the efficient and economic extension of existing water, sewer, and 
sanitary services (plus other utilities) 
 

Has Council and staff considered what could be included as “other utilities”? I feel strongly that utilities 
such as grey and green stormwater infrastructure and transportation infrastructure are necessary when 
ensuring the efficiency and economic extension of existing services. For this reason, there is an 
argument that this has yet to be satisfied, but it must be defendable to the NSUARB.  
  
There is an opportunity to request more of the stormwater management plan. It’s up to the staff if they 
accept what is provided.  With the Brook on-site and the feedback from the community, I would request 
additional green infrastructure elements.  
 

Mitchell Brook Watercourse 
The subject property will require re-grading; how will this impact the Brook? The stormwater 
management plan should prevent contaminated water from flowing directly into the brook. 
 
Residents have expressed concern about how wet this area can become during different parts of the 
year. Green solutions to stormwater management would help beautify the site and manage wet ground 
concerns. Stormwater management plans should consider more than just the engineering and piping 
solutions.  
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4.1.4 Alteration of Land  

Alteration to the level of land resulting from any excavation or filling activity for the 

preparation of the land for development or in conjunction with any permitted 

development which involves the removal or addition of more than 20 yd2 (15.3 m2) of 

material from the site shall require a Development Permit before commencement and 

shall comply with the following:  

A) All excavation and filling activities for which a Development Permit is required be 

wholly contained within the property affected; 

B) No alteration in the level of land resulting from any excavation or filling for 

preparation of land for development for which a Development Permit is required shall 

cause water to shed to an adjacent property.  

I. Notwithstanding 4.1.4(b), water may be shed to any existing ditch, culvert, 

watercourse, or stormwater drainage system upon approval from the Town Engineer. 

and An approved site drainage plan may be required by the Development Officer and 

approved by the Town Engineer before the granting of a Development Permit.  

SAFE MOVEMENT OF PEDESTRIANS AND CYCLISTS  
The Town of Kentville, through Policy RS-23, requires the safe movement of pedestrians and cyclists to 
be considered; this also applies within the subdivision application. Walking paths, trails, or the park 
buffer between the two road extensions are worth considering. The Town should be given a right-of-
way for this area and even consider owning and maintaining this piece if the Developer considers 
incorporating it.  
  

Does the Town of Kentville have a cost-sharing policy for community infrastructure like 
sidewalks? If so, it might be an excellent policy to share with the developer while they are 
considering the safe movement of pedestrians and cyclists within their subdivision application.  

 
A traffic study recommended a sidewalk linking Acadia Drive with the Donald Hiltz Connector Road. It 
mentioned that pedestrians are using the grass on the side of the arterial road to access services. TIS 
states that the proposed density will require no further infrastructure improvements.  
  
At this point, I would not consider the requirement of the LUB/MPS for a traffic study satisfied. They 
need to show sufficient infrastructure within the subdivision application to ensure the safe movement of 
pedestrians and cyclists.  
 

 

SAFE AND CENTRAL PARKS & COMMUNITY ASSETS  
  

The developer has used their 5% parkland dedication as their required buffering between the low-
density and higher-density residential proposals. I recommend that the applicant individually consider 
the buffering, parkland, and amenity requirements. The parkland dedication piece is immediately crucial 
because it is part of the subdivision application.  The Town policies require that parks and community 
assets be in safe and central locations; the applicant still needs to meet this requirement.  
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The proposed parks need to be in safe and central areas. The subdivision application needs to show 
consideration of this requirement. Instead, they are offered on the side of the development, separating 
the new from the existing single-family with a green belt.  
  
In response to policy IM-8, the developer has stated that there are considerable recreational amenities 
in Kentville and chose not to include anything new in their proposal.  If this concerns Council, I 
recommend that staff analyze the existing recreation facilities and the distance between the proposed 
buildings.  Recreation facilities should be within walking distance (2.5 km) of the high-density portion.  
  

INTERMEDIATE RESPONSE  
The community is questioning the developer's integrity and ability to build the proposal reasonably.  
Council and staff must know if the developer plans to build new homes on all the lots or sell them to 
others for development; also, what portion he will be developing himself. There is time to have more 
control over how the development will play out after approval, as I anticipate that each lot will submit 
for a development permit as the owner is prepared to build.  
 
Development permit applications must follow the planning regulations adopted and in place when the 
application is submitted. Some of the properties will be required to adhere to the existing rules. At the 
same time, others may wait long enough to submit their applications that they will fall under any new 
long-term planning regulations that Council may consider and adopt.  
 
Also worth noting is policy GD-5, where if the developer intends to lease the land within the 
development, then Council may use this option to require the Development to proceed through 
Development Agreement. Another reason why it is essential to understand the Developer's future intent 
for the newly subdivided and re-zoned lots.  

 

PROPOSED SITE PLAN AMENDMENT (APRIL 2023)  
 
The proposed site plan criteria should be reviewed and considered critically before passing.  My 

recommendation would be to take your time with this amendment. It appears to be in response to the 

subdivision and rezoning application. Instead, I would take a long-term response with a Municipal 

Planning Strategy amendment, analyzing the area as a whole and reassessing Council’s priorities for 

residential development.  

LONG-TERM RESPONSE  
In agreement with the piece written by Maurice Lloyd, residential development and demand have 
changed drastically within Nova Scotia. There is a great need for this type of development in the areas 
surrounding Halifax. This alone is a constructive reason for Council to take the time to re-look at the 
Town’s planning documents and policies related to residential growth.  
 
I’d recommend that the Town consider updating their planning documents. The accountability and 
concerns of the community could be solved through planning controls that are within the ability of the 
Town to adopt. There are a few approaches to how this may be done; staff should talk with Council 
about the vision and move forward with the option they are most in favour of.  
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I anticipate the developer will be closely following all planning amendments under consideration. I 
would not recommend moving forward with a Land Use By-Law amendment in response to this 
development. Instead, Council must consider that area as a whole and their hopes for future residential 
development. This approach is beneficial because any amendments Council makes to their overall 
Municipal Planning Strategy are not appealable to the Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board. In contrast, 
modifications made to the Land Use By-law are appealable.  
 
Although the Developer’s application has raised concerns from the public, Council and staff concerning 
the planning controls for large-scale residential developments, I feel Council must understand that once 
an application is submitted, the applicant is responsible for complying with the existing regulations. It is 
impossible to re-write your Planning Documents and have them apply to an already submitted 
application.  
 
Based on the application, the Developer intends to move forward slowly, potentially selling the smaller 
building lots and applying for a development permit for the higher-density apartments once the 
connector road has been completed. As the applications submitted are only for the subdivision and 
rezoning, the development permit applications will be submitted slowly as development plans are made 
for each lot. These applications must follow whatever planning rules are adopted and in place at the 
time of submission. Therefore, there is time for Council to perform a long-term planning exercise.  
 
 

A SECONDARY COMMUNITY PLAN  
It’s my understanding that the Town is already in the process of preparing a secondary plan for the 

other side of the Donald E Hiltz Connector Road. I would expand this plan to include the McDougall 

Heights community. The secondary plan should be incorporated into the Municipal Planning Strategy 

with associated regulations adopted into the Land Use By-Law.  

R5 REZONING 
The R5 Zoning within the Planning Documents should not be permitted as of right. Instead, I expect any 

developments in this zoning to go through either site plan approval or development agreement at the 

developer's discretion. The existing policy feels “half-baked.” It anticipates that residential development 

will happen and considers this land for future residential development; however, it doesn’t provide a 

procedure for property owners to advance with development without rezoning.  

 

Large Lot Residential (R5) Zone  

There are, at present, several large tracts of land in Kentville, many of which need to be 

serviced and for which there are no immediate plans for development. Council wishes to 

encourage the orderly development of these lands to accommodate future growth while 

avoiding costly extensions to municipal infrastructure and services. At the same time, 

Council understands that housing needs and preferences are constantly evolving. 

Because much of this land won’t be developed for quite some time, this zone will 

accommodate a limited range of residential uses. Lands further away from existing 
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development and services will be discouraged from developing, although limited 

development will be permitted until such services are available.  

 

SITE PLAN REQUIREMENTS  
The Town requires new structures in the R3 & R4 residential zones that abut an R1 or R2 zone to 

proceed through Site Plan approval. This requirement means that the Developer must go through Site 

Plan approval for the high-density elements of their development proposal.  

The existing Site Plan Criteria for Development in Residential Zones does provide staff control. Still, it 

only looks at one property instead of considering the development as a whole.  The policy is vague 

enough in the requirements that the Development Officer should be able to control elements of the 

apartment building portion of the development in a way that will satisfy neighbours and Council.  

Policy 4.13 requires that on-site amenity space be provided for high-density developments. I 

recommend that Council and staff collaborate in advance and consider what amenities would be needed 

before a development application is submitted for the proposal. Staff have control to suggest amenities 

as part of the site-planning process.   

Something missing from the site-plan requirements for large-scale residential developments which 
Council may want to consider are "sustainable transportation" options; I would incorporate this into any 
site-plan requirements. With the arrival of many new residents, items like transit routes and electric 
vehicle charging stations will be needed.  
 

Site Plan Approval shall consider the following developments following Sections 231- 

233 of the Municipal Government Act and Section 5.1.12 of this Bylaw.  

a)  New structures or additions in an (R3), (R4), (C1), (C2), (C3), (M1), and (CR) Zone 

when such developments abut a Single Unit Dwelling (R1) Zone or a One and Two Unit 

Dwelling (R2) Zone;  

b)  Day Care Centers to a maximum of 14 persons in the (R1), (R2) and (R3) zones; and  

c)  Multi-Unit Residential Development over 50 units per acre in the (C1) zone.  

 

4.1.3 Amenity Space  

a) All new Multi-Unit Developments containing four or more dwelling units shall provide 

On-Site Amenity Space by the following requirements:  

Bachelor and One Bedroom Two bedroom 

Three or more bedrooms  

200 ft2 per unit 225 ft2 per unit 255 ft2 per unit  

18.58 m2 per unit 20.90 m2 per unit 23.69 m2 per unit  
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b)  Amenity space may include decks, balconies, gardens, landscaped open space, 

gyms, pools and other  

c)  Useable outdoor recreation amenity space shall be in the side or rear yards. The 

recreation space must be usable, meaning it shall be cleared, levelled, and grassed or 

otherwise landscaped to create an attractive outdoor recreation space for the amenity 

of the residents on the lot.  

d)  Amenity space shall be waivered for all residential conversions.  

 
 5.1.12 Site Plan Criteria for Development in Residential Zones  

The following site plan criteria shall apply to all new development permitted through the 

site plan approval process. No development permit shall be issued for development that 

is inconsistent with these criteria, in addition to all applicable zone standards and other 

requirements of this Bylaw:  

a)  the location of new structures (or an addition to an existing structure) is located on 

the lot to minimize any adverse impacts on the surrounding neighbourhood, including, 

but not limited to, noise, dust, or lighting;  

b)  the location of off-street parking and loading facilities are located and designed to 

minimize any adverse impact on the surrounding neighbourhood;  

c)  the location, number and width of ingress and egress points are designed to prevent 

traffic congestion, nuisance and inconvenience in the area and minimize any adverse 

impact on the surrounding neighbourhood;  

d)  the type, location and height of walls, hedges, fences, trees, shrubs, groundcover or 

other landscaping elements are designed and built to protect and minimize any adverse 

impact on neighbouring properties;  

e)  the existing vegetation, where possible and deemed practical, be retained to lessen 

or reduce any adverse impact on abutting properties or the surrounding neighbourhood;  

f)  the location of pedestrian walkways and related infrastructure shall be provided to 

link public walkways and parking areas to the entrance of the primary building;  

g)  the type and location of outdoor lighting is designed to light the structure, driveways 

and any pedestrian walkways but shall not be directed onto neighbouring properties;  

h)  the location of facilities for the storage of solid waste provides for a maximum 

separation for residential development, public areas, and adjacent properties;  

i)  the location of existing easements shall be identified;  

j)  the management of storm and surface water is addressed, and the Town Engineer 

approves associated plans;  
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k)  the type, location, number and size of signs or sign structures do not negatively alter 

the appearance of the neighbourhood; and  

l)  the above-listed items are maintained in a manner suitable and complementary to the 

surrounding neighbourhood.  
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EVALUATION CRITERIA  

Policy RS-22 Affordable housing units 
Appropriate for the area and in keeping with surrounding development.  
Makes efficient use of existing infrastructure and road networks. 
Is anticipated to impact the housing supply within Kentville positively.  

 

Policy RS-23 Residential Area Design  
Provide for the efficient use of land.  
Provide for the efficient and economic extension of existing water, sewer, and sanitary services 

(plus other utilities) 
 
There is a potential argument that this requirement's “other utilities” element must still be met.  

  
Provides for the efficient and safe movement of pedestrians and cyclists.  

  
Based on the subdivision application, this requirement still needs to be met.  
  

Provide for parks and other community uses in safe and central locations.  
  
Based on the subdivision application, this requirement still needs to be met.  
 

Traffic Impact Studies  
A significant part of evaluating a development proposal is understanding its potential impact on the 

existing transportation network. Council feels it is essential to assess this impact early, particularly if 

development could create or contribute to a need for costly infrastructure improvements such as traffic 

lights, turning lanes, intersection realignment or other significant changes. To ensure Council has 

accurate information upon which to base its decision, a traffic impact study will be required as part of 

the rezoning application; or before tentative subdivision approval where the nature or location of the 

development warrants such a study.  

Generally, the development proponent is financially responsible for transportation system changes 

required to accommodate the proposal or to mitigate adverse impacts of the proposal. Typically, such 

changes will be included as conditions of development approval. In cases where improvements are 

necessary due to several developments, a cost-sharing arrangement may be possible.  

Policy T-8 & T-9 
A Traffic Impact Study may be required to be prepared by a qualified engineer. 

Traffic impact studies should consider all types of transport requirements in the area. There is mention 

of a high volume of pedestrians using the grass on the side of the road to access their destinations. 

What about cyclists? Is there enough density and traffic to warrant a transit service? Why is a sidewalk 

recommended over a wide active transportation trail that cyclists and pedestrians could use? Is there 

enough room for this adjacent to the road? 
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Statements of Provincial Interest 
Statements of Provincial Interest outline the province's vision for protecting Nova Scotia's land and 

water resources; and address issues related to the growth of our communities. They are intended to 

help provincial government departments and municipalities make land use decisions with province-wide 

implications and support the principles of sustainable development.  

Drinking Water: To protect drinking water quality within municipal water supply watersheds.  

Council has adopted policies to protect the wellfields and recharge areas that provide the town’s water 

supply. There is a backup water supply within a protected watershed around McGee Lake in the 

Municipality of the County of Kings. It is unknown whether this water supply will be used in the future. 

However, Council will encourage the County to limit new development within the watershed.  

The water commission has an adequate supply for the proposed development.  

  

Flood Risk Areas: To protect public safety and property and to reduce the requirement for flood 

control works and flood damage restoration in floodplains.  

Kentville is not designated as a flood risk area under the Canada-Nova Scotia Flood Damage Reduction 
Program. However, the Town has identified areas at risk of flooding. These are established as overlay 
zones within the Zoning Map and have related policies with standards and permitted uses. The Town 
has adopted policies outlining environmental constraints and how development can be accommodated 
in flood-risk areas. Kentville has also been proactive with constructing a 10.5 m high dyke along a 
portion of the Cornwallis River to mitigate anticipated flooding in the future, as identified through the 
Town’s Municipal Climate Change Action Plan (MCCAP).  

I don’t believe the community concerns have been fully addressed in this requirement. However, the 

Town’s policies are minimal. There may be an argument about protecting neighbouring properties from 

stormwater runoff from the paving required for the new development. Also, the book on the property 

would act as a natural flood deterrent. An additional development unaware of the Brook's importance 

could violate this statement.  

  

Agriculture Land: Protect agricultural land from developing a viable and sustainable agriculture and 

food industry.  

According to Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, Land Capability for Agriculture has some class 2 and 3 

soils; however, most, if not all, have been cleared and urbanized. As an urban settlement, Kentville has 

limited agricultural potential. Council will support small-scale food production through the Land Use By-

law; however, Council believes that concentrating and intensifying development in established 

settlement areas such as Kentville, Berwick, Wolfville and New Minas, where a wide range of existing 

urban infrastructure and services exists, is the most sustainable approach to protecting agricultural land 

In Kings County.  
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Is the land of the proposed development classes within the 2 & 3 soils? Has this been mapped? 

  

 Housing: To provide housing to meet the needs of all Nova Scotians 

This Municipal Planning Strategy recognizes the changing demographics, the need for a full range of 

housing types, and the growing demand for affordable housing. Town Council will support infill housing 

on undersized lots, reduced parking requirements in the downtown, and increased density where 

affordable housing is contained.  

This development provides diverse housing options. However, I don’t believe it has necessarily 

considered the residents' quality of life. There should be more infrastructure, services, and improved 

design. However, the Town's planning documents do not do an excellent job of requiring the developer 

to provide quality.  

Has the developer indicated if a percentage of the rental portion of the residential development will be 

affordable? 

  

Infrastructure: To make efficient use of municipal water supply and municipal wastewater disposal 

systems  

An infrastructure asset management plan has been started to map our assets and record our different 

system components. A five-year capital plan (with annual adjustments as necessary) has been compiled, 

which looks to infrastructure renewal and future expansion within the Town of Kentville. The Town’s 

water system extends outside the Town boundaries per the Stead Agreement between the Town and 

the Municipality of the County of Kings. However, Council believes that concentrating development 

where a wide range of existing urban infrastructure and services already exists is the most effective way 

to maximize the life and efficiency of this infrastructure and does not support a further extension of this 

infrastructure outside its boundaries.  

Based on all the reports, the development will not place any additional strain on existing infrastructure, 

and there are minimal needs for the new buildings and residents. However, active transportation should 

be more of a consideration.  
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• Human Trafficking discussions 

• CAC 

• NS Chiefs 

• Multiple In-house meetings 

• Shift meetings 

• BoPC meeting 

• SCEU Prioritization meeting 

• Vacation  

• DOJ 

• Body Worn Video webinar with Privacy Office  
 

 
• 2 officers off sick for more than one cycle 

• Term hire started on Feb 17th  
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Town of Kentville  
Staff Report to Council Advisory Committee 
Department of Engineering and Public Works 
April 11, 2023 
 

Programs and Operations  
 

 Kentville Water Commission: Later this month the Kentville Water Commission will 
have both our regular quarterly meeting and a special budget meet to present the 
Operating and Capital KWC budgets.  Operationally in March there were no issues with 
the Water Commission. 
 

 Sanitary Sewer Area Service: Similarly, there were no issues with the Kentville Sanitary 
Sewer Service. 
 

 Public Works:  The month of March had higher than average snow and ice 
accumulation and used up a good portion of the previously forecast surplus of the 
Snow & Ice portion of the Operating budget. 
 

On March 21st a geotechnical firm along with a drilling company completed three 
boreholes in the road adjacent to the slope failure on Canaan Avenue that has kept a 
section of the street closed since mid January.  Although we haven’t received the 
report yet, I was present for the geotechnical investigation and the roadbed itself 
appears to be in good condition and the failure looks to be localized to the sidewalk 
area.  Once we receive the report and recommendations, we will better know the best 
method of repair and will then work on an appropriate design. 
 

Much of my month of March was spent working on both Capital and Operating 
budgets.  The Finance department has been busy compiling the data submitted from 
the various Town departments to complete the 2023/24 Operating Budget which will 
be presented to Council at an upcoming special CAC meeting. 
 

 Traffic Authority:   Nothing to report this month. 
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Projects  
 

 The next phases of both the MacDonald Avenue Subdivision Rebuild and the section 
of last year’s uncompleted AT Project through Station Lane are both set to resume in 
the coming weeks.  The Communication team will post updates on our Facebook and 
webpage as we receive updated schedules from the contractors. 
 

Preliminary design is now underway on some upcoming Capital projects that we have 
outlined in our Capital budget meetings. 
 

Tenders recently closed for the previously approved Single Axle Plow & Salt Truck and 
the complete assembled and outfitted package came in under the budgeted $400,000.  
 

Public Engagement 
 Frequent phone calls and site visits.  
 Appointments are now being accepted for in person meetings. 
 Letter & email correspondence – As required. 

 

Meetings and Events 
 Senior Staff meetings every Tuesday 
 March 1st OHS Meeting 
 March 13th CAC 

 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
David Bell, P. Eng. 
Director of Engineering and Public Works 
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Town of Kentville  
CAO to Council Advisory Committee 
April 11, 2023 
 

Property Assessed Clean Energy (PACE):  A Kentville specific program is being developed 

“Kentville Switch” for Councils consideration.   

 

Engagement:  Staff are completing an engagement process plan which will create a 

consistent approach to all engagement for new or emerging items.   

 

Renaming Committee:  We are at a point where the public consultation about street 

renaming has provided significant feedback and a renaming committee, as per policy, will 

need to be created. 

 

Community Grants:  Submissions received and following the operational budget the grant 

process will go to council. 

 

Human Resources: Completed several job descriptions for new positions which will come 

forward in the 2023/24 budget. 

 

Meetings: Heritage Committee initial meeting and CUPE. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
 
 
 
Dan Troke, CAO Town of Kentville 
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4/3/2023  

 

RE: Communications Change to Council Streaming 

 

The communications team is making a change to live 

streaming protocols to increase accessibility and efficiency, 

and better align with current best practices being followed by 

other units in the province.  The live streaming of Council 

meetings will move exclusively to the YouTube platform 

beginning in the month of April with the meeting of Council on 

April 24th.   

 

The communications team considered staff capacity, current 

audiences and how they most commonly choose to interact, 

and examined what platforms work best for specific types of 

content.  The decision process also included collecting input 

from senior managers across all departments and looked at 

things like video resolution, streaming quality, viewer 

accessibility, management efficiencies, technical requirements, 

and general best practices as followed by other municipal 

units.  This change was unanimously supported by the comms 

team after an internal evaluation of the communications plan 

and thorough discussions around the purpose, intent, future 

goals, and value of each TOK platform.   

 

It is the constant aim of the Communications Team to improve 

our protocols and practices so that we can better engage in 

the ways that our audiences find accessible while sticking to 

our principles around creating meaningful, safe, and inclusive 

spaces online.      

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

Dan Troke 

Chief Administrative Officer 

 

      

Chief Administrative Officer   

Dan Troke 

354 Main Street 

Kentville, NS 

B4N 1K6 

 

 

902-679-2501 

902-679-2375 (F)  

dtroke@kentville.ca 
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Appendix A 

 

Number of Municipal Units streaming meetings live: 26 

Municipal Units not streaming meetings: 17 

Municipal Units using Facebook to stream: 9 

Municipal Units using YouTube to Stream: 18 

Municipal Units using an alternative to stream: 3 

 

Note: Some municipalities are only streaming audio 

without video.  

 

Note: Many units leave comments turned off regardless 

of what platform they are using to stream live meetings.  
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P R E P A R E D  B Y :

Breanna Sangster
Physician Community Navigator 
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WHAT'S NEW? 

NEW FUNDING PARTNERSHIP  
The Office of Healthcare Professionals Recruitment (OHPR)
approved our funding ask of $77,105 for the full amount. 28
other applicants were successful in the province, 3 of those
here in our region. We're in the planning stages of rolling out
our big and small projects for the year. We cannot wait to show
you what we've got up our sleeve!

COMMUNITY TOURS  
Since January we've toured 3 physicians and their families
throughout the Annapolis Valley showing them amenities, and
talking about activities, social groups, and local resources that
suit their lifestyles. Wow, we're off to a great start this year!

WINTER SLEIGH RIDE EVENT 
All the snow in March had us dreaming of a Winter Sleigh Ride.
Medical Professionals in the Annapolis Valley region were
invited to an afternoon of horse-drawn sleigh rides in Berwick.
Hot chocolate and cookies were on the menu to keep us warm.
Unfortunately in true Nova Scotian fashion, the unpredictable
amount of rain the evening before washed away the snow
leaving us with no choice but to cancel. 

NS COMMUNITY NAVIGATOR NETWORK ANNUAL
CONFERENCE 
Physician Community Navigation attended the NS Community
Navigator Network's annual conference in Tantallon, Nova
Scotia. Over 3 days we learned from each other and
brainstormed new innovative ideas to improve the recruitment
and retention of medical professionals in our rural
communities. The Network also welcomed guest speakers from
NS Practice Ready Assessment Program, Doctors Nova Scotia
and the Office of Healthcare Professionals Recruitment. 



WELCOME TO THE
COMMUNITY!

We welcomed Dr. Andrew Kilpatrick, Captin at 26 Canadian Forces Health
Services Centre (CF H Svcs C), 14 Wing, to the Annapolis Valley with a

beautiful apple bushel filled with local products. We're so happy he's here! 
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WELCOME TO THE
COMMUNITY!

Welcome to Dr. Ebikiye Angaye, Dr. Frank- Nwoye Ifeoma Goodness, and
Dr. Anenechi Azuibuike to the Annapolis Valley. These international

physicians are training in our communities through the Nova Scotia Practice
Ready Assessment Program. They will be visiting the Annapolis Valley for 6
weeks until they move on to their next assessment in the province. Wishing

them all the best as they work towards Canadian licensure!
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RETENTION & APPRECIATION 




The family medicine residents were
challenged on February 22nd at the
Annapolis Valley Chamber of
Commerce's Pizza, Puzzle, and Pitcher
Night. We had 2 hours to finish our
pizza, beverages, and puzzle to win the
challenge. We may not have taken home
the pizza trophy but we had some great
laughs. "Pass the flesh-colored puzzle
piece, please". 

Pizza, Puzzle,  and Pitcher Night!

Navigation visits 19 primary care clinics
and family practices in Annapolis and
Kings Counties. At each location, we
surprised the staff with fresh coffee and
muffins. 

Who doesn't like coffee and muffins?
Quarterly, Physician Community

Family Physician Appreciation
Outreach Program 

We're so excited to see the Annapolis
Valley Chamber of Commerce bringing
back social networking opportunities
and events that encourage young
business leaders in the community to
come together. It was so nice to see
many medical professionals in
attendance! 

Valley Social  Network  
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WHAT'S NEXT?

May 1st is Doctors Day. Join us in
celebrating our province’s dedicated
physicians. Physician Community
Navigation is thankful for the important
work they do to improve the lives of
Nova Scotians. 

Be sure to tune into our local radio
stations AVR 97.7 and Rewind 89.3 the
last week of April to hear our PSA. 

As a way for you to show appreciation
and say 'thanks doc' to a physician who 

Doctors'  Day  

Rural Week is on our radar! Next
Month, 1st-year medicine students are
training and visiting various rural
communities throughout the province to
experience firsthand what practicing
rural medicine is like. We cannot wait
to show this cohort of students the
wonders of the Annapolis Valley.

Physician Community Navigation is
working closely with NSH and other
allied healthcare partners to plan
unique events that highlight the
beautiful Annapolis Valley.  

Rural Week 

made a difference in your life, visit:
https://tinyurl.com/DrsDay2023

















Councilor Andrew Zebian 

March 10/23 April 1/23 

4.1.3 in the Land Use Bylaw. 

☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☒

Like everywhere else, we are experiencing a housing shortage. 4.1.3 (see attached) in the Land 

Use Bylaw states that all new multi-unit development containing 4 or more dwelling units shall 

provide On-Site Amenity Space.  

 

This works fine with newer buildings or any buildings with land. However, many of the 

buildings in our Downtown Core are older and do not have any land with them. If a landlord 

wanted to add more than 3 residential units to a building Downtown and didn’t have land, they 

would have to sacrifice between 200 and 255 square feet per unit to be used as an amenity 

space. If a Developer wanted to construct 5 residential 1 bedroom apartments, they would 

have to give up 1000 square feet of space to accommodate this bylaw. This would mean that 

you could be losing the possibility of 2 extra residential units by giving up this space.  

 

With this housing crisis, we shouldn’t be turning Developers away. We know that our 

Downtown is very quiet after 5 pm and it would be great to see more activity in the evenings 

with more people living Downtown. With the prospect of more people living Downtown, it 

will feel safer and we will be doing our part in helping with the housing shortage. Why would 

we ever want to discourage development? 

 

 

 

 

☐ ☐ ☒

☒ ☒ ☒ ☐



 

☐ ☐ ☐

☐ ☐ ☐ ☐

☐

☐ ☐

☐ ☐

 



Councilor Andrew Zebian 

April 4/23 April 4/23 

☐ ☐ ☐ ☐ ☒

☐ ☐ ☒

☒ ☒ ☒ ☐



☐ ☐ ☐

☐ ☐ ☐ ☐

☐

☐ ☐

☐ ☐

 



 

92 Palmeter Ave., 

Kentville, NS B4N 2T3 

 

April 3, 2023 

Town of Kentville 

354 Main Street 

Kentville NS B4N 1K6 

Attention:  Dan Troke 

  Chief Administration Officer 

Re: Commercial Lot Chipman Road 

Hello Dan, 

In the months since my letter dated October, 7 attached, we have had several telephone conversations in 

connection with my commercial lot on Chipman Road (PID 55544308). As discussed, the pandemic, higher 

building costs and interest rates have all negatively impacted my development plans. (Not to mention serious 

personal health issues, mostly behind me now, also delayed progress).  

While these significant issues forced me to re-evaluate the scope and timing of my proposed project, they 

have not affected my desperate need for proper commercial space to conduct and grow my business in 

Kentville. I looked at other options, but it is clear to me that the most practical solution is to scale back my 

project to something affordable, such that I can start this spring. This option would give me the minimum 

space I need now while maintaining the ability to expand the development as conditions improve in the years 

ahead. 

Considering the above, I am asking that the Town amend Schedule “Z”, of the Warranty Deed dated 29 July, 

2021, concerning the construction of a 750 square foot building with approximately 5000 square feet of 

paved parking. It would be most helpful to reduce the scale of construction and development by amending 

the development requirement to construction of a building of at least 392 square feet (14’ x 28’) with paved 

parking of approximately 2500 square feet.  

Should the Town agree to my request, it is my full intention to have a building on the lot within the 24 month 

time frame of the original agreement, i.e. on or before July 29, 2023.  

I look forward to your reply. 

Sincerely, 

 

Bill Denyar 



Original Concept 

 

 

Bill Denyar operates Greenfields Indoor Air Solutions (Greenfields).  Two phase development proposed 

on property.  Phase 1 (1 to 2 years) 750 square foot steel building on concrete pad.  Phase 2 (3 to5 

years) 
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